早稲田大学審査学位論文

博士 (人間科学)

濡れおよび蒸れ知覚に関わる神経基盤の探索 Research on The Neural Basis of Wet and Humid Sensations

2023年7月

早稲田大学大学院 人間科学研究科

加藤 一聖

KATO, Issei

研究指導担当教員: 永島 計 教授

Table of Contents

Chapter ONE 1
1. Background1
Chapter TWO 4
2. Review of Literature4
2.1. Thermoregulation
2.2. Behavioral thermoregulation5
2.3. Thermal sensation
2.4. Thermal comfort7
2.5. Humid sensation8
2.6. Wet sensation9
Chapter THREE 11
3. Aims and Hypotheses11
3.1. Study aims11
3.2. Working hypotheses12
Chapter FOUR 13
4. Humid sensation with wearing surgical masks13

4.1. Introduction
4.2. Materials and Methods15
4.2.1. Participants15
4.2.2. Experimental protocol16
4.2.3. Statistical analysis19
4.3. Results
4.4. Discussion
4.4.1. Changes in skin temperature and humidity under the surgical mask25
4.4.2. The influence of wearing a surgical mask on the cardiac and thermal load
4.4.3. The influence of wearing a surgical mask on the psychological responses 29
4.5. Conclusion
Chapter FIVE 32
5. Thee interaction between wet and thermal sensation in the skin
5.1. Introduction
5.2. Materials and Methods
5.2.1. Participants
5.2.2. Experimental protocols

5.2.3. Experimental procedure
5.2.4. Statistical analysis
5.3. Results
5.3.1. <i>Experiment 1</i>
5.3.2. <i>Experiment 2</i>
5.3.3. Sex difference
5.4. Discussion
5.5. Conclusion
Chapter SIX 51
6. General Discussion and Conclusion51
6.1. General Discussion51
6.2. Conclusion
7. Acknowledgements55
8. Figure legends56
9. References

Chapter ONE

1. Background

Thermoregulation is one of the essential functions of homeostasis. The goal of thermoregulation is to maintain the core body temperature, achieved through behavioral and autonomic thermoregulation mechanisms. For thermoregulation, environmental awareness is essential. An increase in relative humidity increases the rate of thermal discomfort (Thom, 1959). Individuals often experience discomfort and exertion in hot and humid environments, and their physical performance decreases during exercise (Armstrong et al., 2007). Sensing environmental humidity and skin surface wetness is also crucial for behavioral thermoregulation. Although several studies have been conducted, the mechanisms underlying humid and wet sensations in humans remain unclear. The neural pathways and physiological responses involved in the detection and response to humidity and wetness must be fully characterized. Identifying these mechanisms may have important implications for understanding thermoregulation.

Heat-related illnesses, such as heat exhaustion and heat stroke, are significant public health concerns, particularly at high temperatures and humidity levels (Bouchama & Knochel, 2002). Sweat rate increases with increasing environmental temperature and relative humidity, whereas the amount of evaporation decreases (Zhang & Tamura, 2014). Previous studies have suggested that the evaporation rate of sweat decreases when environmental humidity and/or skin surface wetness increases (Candas et al., 1979; Nadel & Stolwijk, 1973). Therefore, it is essential to perceive wetting of the skin surface and remove it to increase the efficiency of sweat evaporation. Previously, studies examined the role of thermal and tactile sensations in the perception of wetness by presenting each stimulus separately (Filingeri et al., 2014). Some researchers have demonstrated that thermal reception is involved in the wet sensation (Filingeri et al., 2014; Typolt & Filingeri, 2020).

By elucidating the mechanisms underlying wet sensation, we hope to contribute to a better understanding of thermoregulation and inform the development of more effective interventions for heat-related illnesses. The present study is unique in its focus on the neural and physiological mechanisms involved in these sensations. The research is expected to impact various fields, including materials science, product design, and occupational health and safety, by exploring the factors and mechanisms involved in wet and humid sensations.

The remainder of this paper is organized as follows. Chapter Two critically reviews the literature on the mechanisms underlying humid and wet sensations in humans. Chapter Three highlights the aims and hypotheses of the study. Chapters Four and Five report the findings of the experiments. Chapter Four presents the experimental results on humid sensation, exploring how humans sense humidity in their environments. Chapter Five reports the effects of the experiment on wet sensation, which investigates how humans perceive the wetness of a substance including that on their skin. In Chapter Six, the results of the experiments along with the implications and limitations of the findings are emphasized. Finally, conclusions based on the conducted experiments are presented, and proposals for future research are suggested.

The dissertation aims to advance our understanding of the mechanisms underlying the human perception of humid and wet sensations, which have important implications for thermoregulation and overall well-being.

Chapter TWO

2. Review of Literature

2.1. Thermoregulation

The body temperature of homeotherms, including humans, consists of core temperature, which is the temperature at which vital organs such as the brain, heart, liver, and kidneys exist, and a shell temperature, which is the temperature at which other body parts exist. The primary purpose of thermoregulation is to maintain a constant core temperature. In humans, the core temperature is maintained at approximately 37°C (Sund-Levander et al., 2002). In contrast, the shell temperature largely fluctuates under the influence of environmental temperature and thermoregulation (Chen et al., 2011; Choi & Loftness, 2012; Ji et al., 2017; Y. Liu et al., 2013). Thermoregulation is a critical process that enables the core temperature to remain constant despite fluctuations in the environmental temperature. Maintenance of the core body temperature is essential for the maintenance of bodily functions, including enzyme activity, metabolism, and immune function reactions. Thermoregulation can be broadly classified into behavioral and autonomic thermoregulation. Behavioral thermoregulation refers to the selection of a preferable thermal environment based on movement and/or behavior. Autonomic thermoregulation is achieved by the effector organs of thermoregulation, which are

involved in either heat production or dissipation.

2.2. Behavioral thermoregulation

Behavioral thermoregulation denotes thermoregulation achieved by various physical behaviors. Such behaviors contribute to the prevention of possible temperature changes, that is seeking warmer or cooler environments. Behavioral thermoregulation selects an optimal environment to maintain the core temperature. It is reported that, in humans, an increase in mean skin temperature plays a key role in activating behavioral thermoregulation when the ambient temperature rises (Vargas, Slyer, et al., 2018). Schlader et al. suggested that a change in skin temperature is a vital thermal input that initiates behavioral thermoregulation (Schlader et al., 2009). Thermal input to the skin plays an essential role, and the ambient environment is monitored through the skin to determine appropriate behavior.

Behavioral thermoregulation may not be appropriate in infants and the elderly because of changes in sensory nerves or underdeveloped motor function (such as reduced thermal sensation and the inability to act on themselves). A previous study on mouse lemurs reported that aged animals prefer higher ambient temperatures throughout the day than adult animals (Aujard et al., 2006). Thermal sensation is a critical factor for maintaining body temperature homeostasis. Understanding age-related changes in thermal sensation and thermoregulatory behavior will lead to a better understanding of the central mechanisms of behavioral thermoregulation.

2.3. Thermal sensation

The thermal sensation is a physiological response to changes in environmental temperature. Sensing ambient temperature is essential for autonomic and behavioral thermoregulation in homeotherms, including humans. Afferents, that increase their firing frequency in response to temperature changes are called thermosensitive neurons. Ion channels responding to a specific temperature range and those expressed in thermosensitive neurons have been identified (Schepers & Ringkamp, 2010). Sensory nerves on the skin contain several types of thermoreceptors called transient receptor potential (TRP) channels, which respond to different temperature ranges (Flockerzi & Nilius, 2007). The receptors send signals to the brain, which interprets the information and generates thermal sensations. When thermoreceptors in the skin detect a temperature change, they transmit signals through the nerves to the spinal cord and then to the thalamus via the spinothalamic tract, transmitting the temperature sensation to consciousness.

Thermosensitive neurons have been identified as core body temperature sensors and are known to change their firing frequency in response to alterations in brain temperature (Nakayama et al., 1961; Kobayashi, 1986; Tan et al., 2016). Heating the preoptic area and anterior hypothalamus causes a cutaneous vasodilatory response (Kanosue et al., 1994). Optogenetic excitation of warm-sensitive neurons in the hypothalamus causes a rapid decrease in body temperature (Tan et al., 2016).

2.4. Thermal comfort

Thermal comfort describes an individual's subjective state of mind that expresses satisfaction with the thermal environment. Various factors influence thermal comfort, including ambient temperature, humidity, and airflow (Cosma & Simha, 2018; Ugursal, 2010; Uğursal & Culp, 2013). High humidity diminishes thermal comfort (Buonocore et al., 2018; Jing et al., 2013) and decreases sweating efficiency (Libert et al., 1976). The body temperature of homeotherms is determined by the balance between heat transfer to and from the external environment, including heat production and loss. Thermal comfort is provided by the body temperature approaching a regulated state, while thermal discomfort is caused by the body temperature deviating from the regulated state (Nagashima et al., 2018). Core and skin temperatures are afferent inputs to the thermoregulatory central nervous system, and Frank has suggested that they contribute to thermal comfort in equal ratios (Frank et al., 1999). Nakamura et al. (Nakamura et al., 2008) reported that thermal comfort in response to local thermal stimuli varies by body region, with the face and abdomen exhibiting different trends than other regions.

2.5. Humid sensation

Humidity is one of the senses that often comes to our attention in our daily lives. Ambient humidity affects comfort levels and thermoregulation (Jing Feng & Teruko, 2014). The humidity level in an environment is often evaluated based on relative humidity. High relative humidity can cause discomfort because of the reduced ability of sweat to evaporate from the skin (Libert et al., 1976). In contrast, low relative humidity can cause dryness of the skin and respiratory system (Barreca & Shimshack, 2012).

A previous study reported no difference in the subjective humid sensation when randomly exposed to four different relative humidity levels between 10%–70% at a constant ambient temperature (Andersen et al., 1973). Tamura suggested that with ambient temperatures below 25°C, an increase in relative humidity is not perceived (Tamura & Koshiba, 1995). However, in a study where office work was done in various humidity settings, weariness considerably rises at high relative humidity levels (Tsutsumi et al., 2007). As mentioned above, there have been discussions about the humid sensation, and a unified opinion is yet to be reached.

2.6. Wet sensation

The wet sensation is one of the most critical functions of organisms. In Drosophila, channels in neurons in the antennae act as hygroreceptors, suggesting the possibility of accurate perception of environmental moisture (L. Liu et al., 2007; Montell, 2008). Wet sensation is an important function in humans as it involves thermal comfort and behavioral thermoregulation (Schlader et al., 2010). It has been suggested that humans do not possess receptors that respond specifically to moisture (Filingeri et al., 2014; Filingeri, Fournet, et al., 2015; Filingeri, Redortier, et al., 2015; Shibahara & Sato, 2016). From the specific receptors involved in wet sensation to the transmission of information to the brain, most of the neural basis of the phenomenon remains unclear. It has been hypothesized that the input of cold and mechanical stimuli produces a wet sensation (Filingeri et al., 2014; Merrick et al., 2021). Moreover, it is assumed that temperature and pressure information is transmitted and integrated by different nerve fibers to identify the state of the skin surface. Other research suggests that a wet sensation may be an independent perceptual quantity that is separate from the properties of the material being touched (Bergmann Tiest et al., 2012). Despite many studies that have aimed to clarify the mechanisms involved in wet sensation, the central mechanisms that shape wet sensation still need to be elucidated.

Chapter THREE

3. Aims and Hypotheses

3.1. Study aims

The present study aimed to investigate the mechanisms involved in humid and wet sensations, and identify the neural bases for these sensations. As indicated in the introduction section (Chapter One), tactile and thermal stimuli are necessary to form a wet sensation. However, the contribution of these two stimuli to wet sensations and how they are integrated remain to be resolved. Therefore, the present study has two major research objectives: 1) to explore the mechanism of sensory formation related to the humid sensation (Aim1) and 2) to clarify the contribution of mechanical and thermal sensations and define the characteristics of the wet sensation (Aim 2).

To achieve Aim 1, we focused on enhancing humid sensation by wearing a face mask. We investigated the effects of exercise high-temperature and high-humidity conditions on humid sensation. To achieve Aim 2, we presented "wet" stimuli without temperature change and searched for the threshold stimulus amount for the perception of wetness. We also combined thermal and wet stimuli to investigate the influence of thermal sensations on wet sensations.

3.2. Working hypotheses

In the study, the following two hypotheses were tested.

Hypothesis 1) The thermal sensation in the nasal mucosal cavity is vital for humid sensation. In addition, the temperature change in the nasal mucosa due to the moist conditions of inhalation enables the perception of the humidity of the environment. We, we hypothesized that wearing a face mask would elevate the humid sensation and increase physical and psychological fatigue.

Hypothesis 2) As previously hypothesized, tactile and temperature sensations involve the formation of wet sensation. In addition, we hypothesized that even if the temperature is constant, an increase in the water content of the touched material increases the wet sensation. Furthermore, the intensity of the wet sensation is modified and altered by the temperature sensation.

Chapter FOUR

4. Humid sensation with wearing surgical masks

4.1. Introduction

Face masks have been used for various purposes. In some work environments, masks must be worn for protection from harmful substances, such as gas and dust, in industrial fields (Lawrence et al., 2006) or infectious substances, such as bacteria and viruses, in medical fields (WIlleke, 1993). However, because of the recent increase in the risk of viral infections (e.g., influenza, SARDS, MARDS, and COVID-19), wearing masks seem to have become a lifestyle choice in ordinary people. Leung et al. reported (Leung et al., 2020) that surgical masks reduce the transmission of human COVID-19 and influenza viruses. In addition, the importance of surgical masks in preventing respiratory infections from spreading in the entire community was suggested (Cheng et al., 2020). Surgical masks are meant for healthcare workers; however, this evidence may have facilitated the use of surgical masks among familiar people.

In 2020, the Ministry of Environment and the Ministry of Health, Labor and Welfare in Japan announced the risk of heat stroke due to wearing hygiene masks during intense work or exercise in hot and humid conditions. They encouraged taking off masks in such conditions (Ministry of Health, n.d.). However, the mechanism for the risk of heat stroke has not been identified. Moreover, it remains unclear whether mildintensity work and/or exercise could bear such risk. One possible mechanism underlying the risk of heat stroke may be increased respiratory resistance, which causes by an increase in the work of respiratory muscles and the oxygen demand. Wearing masks may also increase respiratory dead space, thereby increasing the inspiratory CO₂ level. One report showed no apparent effect of surgical masks on cardiopulmonary functions during vigorous exercise (Shaw et al., 2020); however, Fikenzer et al. suggested an increase in respiratory resistance (Fikenzer et al., 2020a). Other possible mechanisms may be changes in the thermal and humidity environment of the upper airway (Scarano et al., 2020), which suppress dry and evaporative heat loss. In addition, the changes may also affect thirst and subsequent drinking behavior, resulting in the risk of heat stroke. However, we do not know if wearing surgical masks alters the local environment of the upper airway and affects heat loss and thirst during mild exercise.

When evaluating the influence of wearing masks on exercise, thermal and humid sensations on the face should be considered. Scarano et al. (Scarano et al., 2020) reported increased facial temperature and humidity with breathlessness and discomfort when subjects wore N95 masks. It was reported that the face is more sensitive to heat than other body sites (Cotter & Taylor, 2005). Armada-da-Silva, Woods, & Jones (Armada-da-Silva et al., 2004) showed that fatigue increases with facial skin temperature. Therefore, we may have misinterpreted the augmented hot sensation and/or fatigue for the risk of heat stroke.

The present study aimed to test the hypotheses that i) the risk of heat stroke increases by wearing surgical masks during mild exercise in hot and humid conditions and ii) wearing surgical masks augments thermal sensation and fatigue during mild exercise. Moreover, we aimed to clarify the mechanisms for the possible risk of heat stroke. Therefore, participants conducted treadmill exercises of mild intensity for 30 min in hot (ambient temperature (T_a) of 35°C) and humid (65% relative humidity; RH) conditions while wearing or not wearing a surgical mask. We also measured the temperature and humidity under the mask and assessed the physiological and psychological responses during the exercise.

The studies that comprise Chapter Four were described with modifications of our previous study (Kato et al., 2021).

4.2. Materials and Methods

4.2.1. Participants

Twelve healthy volunteers (8 males and 4 females; age, 23 ± 3 years; height, 170 ± 6 cm; and body weight, 63.61 ± 10.53 kg, mean ± standard deviation [SD]) participated in the present study. They were non-smokers and had no clinical history of cardiovascular, metabolic, or respiratory diseases, and were not involved in exercise training. Participants were instructed to refrain from heavy exercise and consumption of a high-protein diet, alcohol, and caffeine from one day before the experiment. The experimental protocol was approved by the Ethical Committee of Human Research, Waseda University (2020-098), and was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (1983). Participants provided written informed consent before the start of the experiments.

4.2.2. Experimental protocol

The experiment consisted of two trials, which were separated by at least a twoday interval and finished within a month. In both trials, participants conducted the same treadmill exercise. However, participants wore a mask in one trial and no mask in the other (mask and control trials, respectively). On the day of each trial, participants had two rice balls (420 kcal) with > 500 mL of water 3 h before the exercise. In each trial, they arrived at the laboratory and rested on a chair for 30 min while drinking 300 mL of water. They urinated, and the nude body weight was measured (DP-7900PS-S, Yamato Scale, Akashi, Japan). They changed to a T-shirt, short pants, athletic shoes, and anklelength socks. Participants rested for another 30 min in an environmental chamber

(Espec, Osaka, Japan) maintained at Ta of 35°C and RH of 65% with a ventilating wind speed of 0.5 m/s. The wet bulb globe temperature (WBGT) (PARSONS, 2006) was continuously monitored with a WBGT thermometer fixed at a height of 1.5 m above the floor, which ranged from 30.0-32.1°C (30.9°C in average, HI-2000SD, Custom, Tokyo, Japan). The setting was chosen to mimic the environmental condition of the daytime in the middle of summer (July to September) in Tokyo, Japan (Japan Meteorological Agency, n.d.), in which a number of people suffer from heat stroke (Heat Illness Prevention Information Provided by MoE, n.d.). Heart rates (HR) were monitored by electrocardiography (BSM-2401, Nihon Koden, Tokyo, Japan). Rectal temperature (T_{rec}) was measured with a thermistor probe (401J, Nikkiso-Thermo, Musashino, Japan) placed 13 cm from the anus, and recorded every 30 s with a data-logger (N543, Nikkiso-Thermo, Musashino, Japan). Ear canal temperature (Tear) was assessed using the infrared sensor placed in the ear canal (Vit Thermo VTB-01, Vitarate, Tokyo, Japan). The ear was covered with a medical film (Tegaderm, 3M Company, Saint Paul, USA) to keep the stable position of the sensor in the ear canal and avoid cooling the sensor by the ventilating wind. Temperature and relative humidity at the perioral area of the face (Tface and RHface, respectively), anterior chest, and lateral planes of the upper arm, thigh, and lower leg were measured with a temperature/humidity logger (DS1923 iButton

Hygrochron, Maxim Integrated, San Jose, USA) every 30 s. The temperature/humidity loggers were placed on the skin. The temperature sensor was located at the bottom of the logger, measuring the skin surface temperature. The humidity sensor was located at the top of the logger, estimating air humidity ca. 1 cm above the skin surface.

Participants moved on a treadmill (TRM731, Precor, Woodinville, USA) and stood still for 10 min, during which baseline data were obtained. Before the start of the baseline measurement, participants wore a surgical mask in the mask trial. The surgical mask had a size of 175 x 95 mm and was made of three layers of non-woven polypropylene fabric (Level 3 of ASTM-F2100-11, respiratory resistance of < 6 mmH₂O/cm², Maruoh, Fuji, Japan). The mask was placed such that the gap between the mask and the face was reduced and the temperature/humidity logger was covered. The participants ran on the treadmill for 30 min at a speed of 6 km/h and a slope of 5% at Ta of 35°C and 65% RH. The exercise intensity corresponds to a light jogging level or moderate manual labor (4.5 metabolic equivalents) (AINSWORTH et al., 2000). The slope was adopted to lessen the variation of relative exercise intensity among participants due to changes in the step length and frequency (Padulo et al., 2012). Participants rested for 1 min after running for 10 and 20 min. During the resting periods, participants reported their psychological responses as described below. Participants'

nude body weight was measured again at the end of the experiment. The reduction of body weight was estimated as the water loss during the exercise, which originated from sweating and respiration.

Participants rated their thermal sensation, thermal discomfort, the humid sensation of the face and whole body, physical fatigue, and thirst sensation separately by drawing a cross line on a visual analog scale (VAS). The rating was conducted before the running and at 10, 20, and 30 min. The scale had a 150 mm length, on which "nothing at all" was labeled 25 mm from the left, and "extreme that I have ever had" was labeled 25 mm from the right.

4.2.3. Statistical analysis

The sample size was determined using G * Power 3.1.9.7 (Faul et al., 2007). For the assessment of physiological variables, an effect size f of 0.25, the α error probability of 0.05, the number of groups of 2, and a power of 0.8 was determined, and sample size 9 was estimated. For the assessment of psychological variables, an effect size f of 0.25, the α error probability of 0.05, the number of groups of 2, and a power of 0.8 were determined, and a sample size of 12 was estimated. We estimated that the required number of participants was more than 12 in each trial in the present study. These were calculated by adopting the values of the parameters based on our previous human studies evaluating the physiological and psychological responses during exercise in heat (Tokizawa et al., 2014).

Mean skin temperature (mean T_{skin}) was calculated using the Ramanathan's formula (RAMANATHAN, 1964): 0.3•(skin temperature at the chest + that at the arm) +0.2•(that at the thigh + that at the leg). The data during the one-min resting periods were excluded and averaged every 5 min. Body weight before and after the exercise was compared using the paired t-test. To compare HR, Trec, Tface, and RHface between two trials, a two-way analysis of variance for repeated measurement was conducted after verifying their normality (Kolmogorov-Smirnov test) and homogeneity of variance (Levene's test). A post-hoc test was conducted by the Bonferroni method. The comparison of thermal sensation, thermal discomfort, and humid sensation of the face and whole body, physical fatigue, and thirst sensation in the baseline period and during exercise between two trials was conducted by Friedman's test. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was conducted as the post-hoc test. The null hypothesis was rejected at P < 0.05. R was used for all statistical analyses (R Core Team, 2019). Data are presented as means \pm standard deviation (SD).

4.3. Results

In both control and mask trials, the body weight at the end of the exercise did

not change from that before the exercise (control trial; P = 0.917, 63.5 ± 11.0 and 63.0 ± 10.9 kg; and mask trial; P = 0.927, 63.5 ± 10.7 and 63.1 ± 10.7 kg before and after the exercise, respectively). Baseline HR, T_{rec} , and T_{ear} were 89 ± 15 beats/min, $37.1 \pm 0.4^{\circ}$ C, and $37.3 \pm 0.3^{\circ}$ C for the control trial and 91 ± 15 bpm, $37.1 \pm 0.4^{\circ}$ C, and $37.3 \pm 0.3^{\circ}$ C for the mask trial, respectively.

Figure 1 illustrates HR in the control and mask trials. HR continued to increase during the exercise ($F_{(1, 6)} = 71.11$, P < 0.001, 169 ± 15 and 171 ± 14 beats/min at 30 min in the control and mask trials, respectively); however, no significant difference was observed between the two trials.

Tree, T_{ear}, and mean T_{skin} in the control and mask trials are shown in Figures 2A, B, and C, respectively). T_{rec} increased at 25-30 min in both trials ($F_{(1, 6)} = 13.58$, P < 0.05; 38.0 ± 0.5 and 38.1 ± 0.4°C at 30 min, respectively); however, there were no significant differences between the two trials. T_{ear} increased at 20-30 min in the two trials ($F_{(1, 6)} = 34.89$, P < 0.05; 38.5 ± 0.4 and 38.4 ± 0.3°C at 30 min, respectively) without any significant difference. Mean T_{skin} in the control and mask trials increased during 10-30 min ($F_{(1, 6)} = 66.84$, P < 0.001; 37.0 ± 0.3 and 37.0 ± 0.4°C at 30 min, respectively), but no significant differences were observed between the two trials.

Figures 3A and B show T_{face} and RH_{face} in the control and mask trials,

respectively. The baseline T_{face} was not different between the control and mask trials (P = 0.11; 36.1 ± 0.6 and 36.5 ± 0.4°C, respectively). T_{face} in the control trial became higher than the baseline at 15-30 min ($F_{(1, 6)} = 17.02$, P < 0.001; 37.5 ± 0.5°C at 30 min) and at 25-30 min in the mask trial (P < 0.05; 37.3 ± 0.5°C at 30 min), but there were no significant differences between the two trials.

The baseline RH_{face} in the mask trial was higher than that in the control trial $(F_{(1, 6)} = 797.60, P < 0.001; 67.0 \pm 3.4 \text{ and } 79.9 \pm 2.3\%$ in the control and mask trials, respectively). The value in the control trial remained unchanged during the exercise period (P = 1.00; 69.0 ± 2.8% at 30 min). However, RH_{face} in the mask trial became greater than the baseline at 30 min (F_(1, 6) = 5.54, P = 0.04; 84.3 ± 4.3% at 30 min), and significant differences in RH_{face} (P < 0.001) were observed between the two trials during the exercise. The relative humidity in the chest increased from the baseline at 15-30 min in the control trial and 10-30 min in the mask trial (F_(1, 6) = 13.39, p < 0.05; 83.4 ± 5.8% and 82.4 ± 4.8% at 30 min, respectively). Baseline values of relative humidity in the arm, thigh, and leg were not different between the two trials and remained unchanged during the exercise.

Thermal sensation, humid sensation, and thermal discomfort of the face are illustrated in Figures 4A, B, and C, respectively. The baseline value of each perception was not different between the control and mask trials (p = 0.36, 0.10, and 0.22, respectively). The thermal sensation, humid sensation, and thermal discomfort of the face became higher than the baseline at 10, 20, and 30 min in the control and mask trials (p < 0.05). There were no differences in the thermal discomfort of the face between the two trials during the exercise (p = 0.052 at 30 min). Thermal sensation and humid sensation of the face in the mask trial were higher than those in the control trial at 30 min (p = 0.04 and 0.02, respectively).

The thermal sensation, humidity sensation, and thermal discomfort of the whole body are illustrated in Figures 4D, E, and F, respectively. The baseline value of thermal sensation and humid sensation of the whole body was not different between the two trials (p = 0.78 and 0.81, respectively). The all-rating values increased (P < 0.05) from the baseline at 10, 20, and 30 min. There were no differences in the humid sensation of the whole body between the two trials during exercise (p = 0.07). The thermal sensation of the whole body in the mask trial is higher than that in the control trial at 20 and 30 min (p = 0.01 and 0.008, respectively). Thermal discomfort of the whole body in the mask trial is greater than that in the control trial at the baseline period and 20 min (p =0.03 and 0.02, respectively).

Figure 5A shows the rating of fatigue in the two trials. The baseline value was

not different between the two trials. The rating during the exercise increased from the baseline at 10, 20, and 30 min in both trials (P < 0.05), and there were no significant differences between the trials. The rating of thirst is shown in Figure 5B, and the baseline value was not different between the two trials. The rating during the exercise increased from the baseline at 30 min in the control (P < 0.01) and at 10, 20, and 30 min in the mask trial (p < 0.05), but no significant differences were observed between the two trials.

4.4. Discussion

In the present study, we examined whether wearing surgical masks increases the risk of heat stroke during mild treadmill exercise in hot and humid conditions. In addition, the influence of wearing a mask on the micro-environment (i.e., temperature and humidity) under the mask was evaluated, which may affect physiological and psychological responses to the exercise.

The Japanese government warned about the risk of heat stroke induced by intense work and/or exercise while wearing masks in hot and humid conditions (*Point of Heat Exhaustion Prevention Behavior in "New Lifestyle,"* 2020); however, there was no information regarding the specific workload and/or environmental condition. Most cases of exertional heat stroke occur during mild-intensity work or exercise (Miyake et al., 2010). Thus, we raised a fundamental question, do we need to take off masks even when conducting a mild-intensity exercise or working in hot and humid conditions?

Factors inducing exertional heat stroke could be divided into 1) environmental conditions including ambient temperature, humidity, radiation, clothes, etc.; 2) relative workload for individuals; and 3) physical conditions such as hydration state and heat tolerance. At the WBGT level in the present study, the American Society of Sports Medicine recommends that all work and sports activities should be prohibited (*ACSM Guidelines for Heat and Humidity*, n.d.; Asayama, 2009). These experimental conditions might clarify whether surgical mask augments the risk of heat stroke during work and/or exercise in the hot and humid condition that we usually have in summer.

4.4.1. Changes in skin temperature and humidity under the surgical mask

In the U.S., commercially available surgical masks are cleared by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (*Face Masks, Including Surgical Masks, and Respirators for COVID-19* | *FDA*, n.d.). These surgical masks, made of non-woven fibrous filters with triple layers, were used in the present study (Chua et al., 2020). During the baseline period, there was no difference in T_{face} between the control and mask trials (Figure 3A). Scarano et al. assessed the perioral skin temperature before and after wearing surgical mask among resting subjects in a condition of 22-24°C ambient temperature and 50% relative humidity, and reported no difference in the skin temperature, similar to the present study (Scarano et al., 2020). In a normal ambient condition, the temperature of the expiratory air reaches the level of the body temperature (Berry, 1914). However, the warm expiratory air did affect the perioral skin temperature under the mask. These results may suggest that, in the resting condition, the expiratory air rapidly diffuses to the environment through the mask. Different from T_{face} , the RH_{face} in the mask trial was higher than that in the control trial at rest. Courtney and Bax reported that surgical masks increase the relative humidity of the inspiratory air, which may indicate that humid air space was built under the mask (Courtney & Bax, 2021). It was reported that expiratory air has a relative humidity of 78%, which is close to the level of the baseline in the mask trial (Berry, 1914), or the fibers of the mask might absorb the expiratory water, adding water constantly to the inspiratory air.

During the exercise, T_{face} increased without any difference between the two trials. The increase was linearly linked with T_{rec} , T_{ear} , and mean T_{skin} (Figure 2). Therefore, the increase in T_{face} may simply reflect the increase in body temperature. RH_{face} in the mask trial remained greater than that in the control trial. RH_{face} in both trials remained unchanged from the respective baseline value, except for the increase in the mask trial at 30 min. These results may suggest that the influence of wearing a surgical mask on the humidity of the expiratory and inspiratory air was not changed by the exercise.

4.4.2. The influence of wearing a surgical mask on the cardiac and thermal load

The baseline heart rates were similar in the two trials. Thus, the surgical mask had no influence on heart rates at rest, as previously reported (Fikenzer et al., 2020b). HR gradually increased during the exercise (Figure 1), and there were no significant differences between the two trials. During continuous exercise, heart rates increased with the changes in the relative intensity for individuals, body temperature, and hydration state (Peçanha et al., 2017; Ekelund, 1966; Wingo et al., 2012). Since body weight remained unchanged in each trial, the hydration state also remained unchanged. T_{rec} and mean T_{skin} increased with time, but no differences between the two trials were observed. These results suggest that HR might have increased under the influence of body temperature. Wearing a mask may increase the respiratory resistance, which increases the work of respiratory muscles and metabolic demand. It was reported that the humidity in the respiratory air does not affect respiratory resistance (Roberge et al., 2010). Fikenzer et al. reported that surgical mask decreases forced vital capacity and forced expiratory volume (Fikenzer et al., 2020b), which may indicate the increase in respiratory resistance. However, they also showed that surgical mask did not affect

cardiopulmonary function as well as arterial O₂ and PO₂ tensions, even during the maximum oxygen uptake test. These results suggest that wearing a surgical mask may increase workload during mild exercise.

There may be two possible influences of wearing a surgical mask on thermoregulation. First, the mask may suppress heat loss from the covered skin area of the face. Second, it may promote evaporative heat loss from the airways. It was reported that the respiration of high-humidity air decreases heat transfer from the body (Bilgili et al., 2019). White and Cabanac assessed the relationship between respiratory heat loss and core body temperature during exercise, in which subjects inhaled air of low or high humidity (White & Cabanac, 1995). The study showed that the inhalation of humid air induced a greater increase in tympanic temperature (reflecting brain temperature) relative to esophageal temperature (reflecting body trunk temperature), suggesting the involvement of the airways as a measure of the cooling of the brain. However, we found no differences in Trec, also reflecting the trunk temperature, Tear, mean Tskin, and Tface (Figures 2 and 3). A previous study conducted in a cool and dry condition also reported that surgical mask had no influence on core body temperature during exercise (Roberge et al., 2012). The results may suggest that surgical masks do not suppress heat loss from the skin and airways during mild exercise in a hot and humid condition. In the present

study, the humidity of the perioral skin (i.e., RH_{face}) was high enough. Therefore, if we repeated the study under hot and dry conditions, we might have found smaller heat loss from the airway in the mask trial, as speculated by the increase in T_{ear} .

4.4.3. The influence of wearing a surgical mask on the psychological responses

Thermal discomfort of the face, humidity sensation of the whole body, fatigue, and thirst sensation increased during the exercise in both trials (Figures 4 and 5). We did not find any difference in T_{face} and mean T_{skin} between the two trials (Figure 3A). However, the thermal sensation of the face and whole body and thermal discomfort of the face became greater during exercise in the mask trial (Figures 4A, D, and C). Nakamura et al. reported that, in a hot environment, topical warming of the face increases both thermal discomfort of the local skin as well as that of the whole body (Nakamura et al., 2008). Therefore, T_{face} was not a factor modulating the thermal perceptions in the mask trial. It is speculated that sensation on the skin is a factor augmenting thermal discomfort in a hot environment (Vargas et al., 2020a). Greater humidity and humid sensation of the face (Figures 3B and 4B) may be involved in the mechanism.

It was reported that, during exercise in a cool and dry environment, topical warming of the face decreased work output for the given perception of effort (Schlader et al., 2011). However, a previous study showed that wearing a surgical mask has no effects on the rating of perceived exertion and time to exhaustion during exercise (Shaw et al., 2020). Moreover, people are more reluctant to wear a mask when the conditions are warm and humid (Nielsen et al., 1987). Wearing a mask may augment thermal discomfort probably due to greater humidity inside; however, may not affect perceived exertion during exercise.

In the future, we need to clarify if the influence of time length or work intensity of exercise affects physiological and psychological responses. Recently, Morris et al. (Morris et al., 2020) showed that prolonged facemask use resulted in dyspnea without affecting moto-cognitive performance. Thus, the time length may be a strong factor augmenting the influence of wearing a mask on thermal perception, fatigue, and other psychological responses. Moreover, when the experiment was conducted in mild heat and/or dry conditions, the micro-environment in the mask may have been largely different from the ambient air, clarifying the influence on the psychological responses.

4.5. Conclusion

In conclusion, we did not find any influence of wearing a surgical mask on cardiac and thermal responses during mild exercise in a hot and humid environment. Therefore, surgical masks per se could not be a factor augmenting the risk of heat stroke in such work/exercise and environmental conditions. Moreover, a greater increase in humidity under the mask was observed; however, the increase did not affect the fatigue and thirst sensation.

Chapter FIVE

5. The interaction between wet and thermal sensation in the skin

5.1. Introduction

Wet sensations are closely related to daily life and survival in humans. The sensations play an important role in the assessment of the external environment and thermoregulatory responses. Wet sensation augments thermal discomfort (Kolka et al., 1998) and induces subsequent thermoregulatory behavior, such as escaping from the environment and changing or removing clothes (Vargas, Chapman, et al., 2018; Vargas et al., 2020b).

Despite the obvious wet sensations that humans experience in daily life, there is no clear evidence of the presence of a specific sensor to detect dampness of the skin and/or contact material in human beings to date. Bentley (Bentley, 1900) showed that, more than 100 years ago, the wet sensation of the finger could be synthesized even when the finger was covered with a thin rubber sheath and immersed in a liquid (i.e., the finger was not actually wet). The strength of the wet sensation was augmented by a liquid with a lower temperature and higher specific gravity. Furthermore, he concluded that the sensation of wetness could be attributed to temperature and pressure stimuli to the skin. Interestingly, he suggested that a wet sensation does not require touching wet
material. However, the individual roles of temperature and pressure in the sensation of wetness and the interaction between the two factors are not fully understood.

Numerous behavioral studies have also shown that factors involved in thermal and mechanical stimuli affect the sensation of wetness (Bergmann Tiest et al., 2012; Filingeri et al., 2014; Merrick et al., 2021; Raccuglia et al., 2018; Shibahara & Sato, 2016). Bergmann Tiest et al. (Bergmann Tiest et al., 2012) further classified the factors inducing the sensation of wetness into four categories. When touching wet thin-layered materials (e.g., clothing fabric), thermal and mechanical stimuli, respectively, are induced by evaporative heat loss from the skin and stickiness. When touching largevolume materials (e.g., liquid in glass), thermal and mechanical stimuli, respectively, are induced by thermal conductance and pressure. They also suggested that discriminating the wetness of thin materials is largely induced by stickiness, which is modulated by the method of touching (static or dynamic) and the nature of the material. In their experiment, the factor of temperature, including the influence of evaporative heat loss, was not controlled; however, they suggested the influence of hand temperature on discrimination.

Yamakawa and Isaji (Yamakawa & Isaji, 1987) reported that cold sensations and/or a decrease in skin temperature during contact with wet materials are related to wet sensations. Another study showed that a warm stimulus at 35°C lessened the wet sensation on the finger pad and forearm (Filingeri et al., 2014). Fillingeri et al. showed that a wet sensation is induced by touching cold but dry material (Filingeri et al., 2013), and augmented cold sensation caused by a greater cooling rate of the local skin are a factor inducing this sensation (Raccuglia et al., 2018). Thus, the cold sensation is one of the essential factors generating wet sensation (Filingeri & Havenith, 2015). They also reported greater inter-individual differences in wet sensation, although the mechanism remains unclear.

In the present study, we aimed to evaluate the influence of temperature on the sensation of wetness when touching the thin wet paper. We also examined whether the sensation of wetness was blunted when factors related to thermal and wet stimuli decreased. In the first experiment, a change in wet sensation among papers moistened with different water contents was evaluated during static touch with the ventral tip of the right index finger. The stimulus temperature for the fingers was maintained using a temperature-controlled Peltier apparatus. In the second experiment, the thermal and wet sensations of the finger and their interaction were evaluated during the static touch of saturated paper. We hypothesized that i) wet sensation is augmented with the increase in water content when skin temperature is maintained at the level of "neither cold nor

warm," and ii) thermal sensation is a determinant of wetness, which may be a reason for the inter-individual difference in wet sensation.

5.2. Materials and Methods

5.2.1. Participants

Twenty-seven right-handed, non-smoking volunteers (14 males and 13 females; age, 25 ± 5 years; mean \pm standard deviation [SD]) participated in the present study. They were healthy and had no history of neurological or psychiatric illness. All participants provided written informed consent for the experiment, which was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Human Sciences of Waseda University (2020-098). The experiments were conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (1983).

5.2.2. Experimental protocols

Thermal and wet stimuli were applied to the skin surface of the ventral tip of the left index finger. Thermal stimulation was provided using a Peltier apparatus covered with a thin circular copper board (3 cm diameter; Intercross 2000, Tokyo, Japan). The surface temperature was controlled at the target temperature and continuously monitored (LabVIEW 2013; National Instruments, Texas, USA). Wet stimulation was applied with cellulose fiber filter paper (2 cm × 2 cm; Whatman paper grade 4; 92 g/m², 205 μ m thickness; Advantec, Tokyo, Japan) containing distilled water in a definite volume, which was placed on the Peltier apparatus. The surface of the Peltier apparatus was filmed with a thin polyvinylidene chloride, which prevents the spreading of water on the filter paper to the surface.

The participants sat on a chair in front of a desk whose height was adjusted to the level of the elbow. The left forearm was loosely fixed to the desk, covered with a cardboard box, and blinded to the participants. A Peltier apparatus with the wet paper was placed on a rubber board on a desk. The thermal and wet stimuli were provided by asking participants to gently place their left index finger pad on the apparatus with wet paper.

5.2.3. Experimental procedure

Each participant had at least two experimental trials (Experiments 1 and 2) separated by at least one day. The order of the two experiments was randomly chosen. The participants arrived at the laboratory at 10:00 am. After changing into T-shirts and short pants, they entered the environmental chamber at an ambient temperature of 28°C with 50% relative humidity. They rested on a chair for 1 h drinking 300 ml water. 5.2.3.1. *Experiment 1*

This experiment assessed the wetness of moist paper with different water

contents at 30°C. The temperature was determined based on averaged hand temperature at an ambient temperature of 27°C which was previously reported (Webb, 1992), and the averaged index fingertip temperature obtained from our previous studies under the same ambient condition. The trial consisted of 30 repeated 45-s sessions, each of which consisted of 5-s preparation, 15-s stimulation, and 25-s recovery in sequence (Fig. 6). Before starting the trial, the participants placed their finger on a Peltier apparatus maintained at 30°C for more than 3 min. In the 5-s preparation period, a researcher placed the wet paper on the Peltier apparatus. The water content of the paper for each session was selected from either 0.00, 3.75, 7.50, 11.25, 15.00, or 18.75 µg/cm² (i.e., water content per area), corresponding to 0.00, 0.18, 0.37, 0.55, 0.73 and 0.91 μ g/mm³ (i.e., water content per volume). Participants placed their finger on the Peltier apparatus for the 15-s stimulation period and reported whether they felt a wet sensation in the last 5 s. The surface temperature of the paper reached the target temperature of 30°C within 5 s after placing the paper on the Peltier. Participants were instructed not to move their finger during the stimulation period. During the 25-s recovery period, the participants removed their fingers and gently touched a dry towel. The paper was removed from the Peltier apparatus during this period. During the remainder of the period (20 s at least), the participants placed their fingers on the 30°C apparatus. In addition, a researcher

verified that participants felt "neither cold nor warm" and "not wet" at the end of each session. Five sessions for each water content were conducted, and the order of the sessions was randomized.

5.2.3.2. Experiment 2

This experiment evaluated the influence of stimulation temperature on wet sensation. The trial comprised 25 repeated 45-s sessions, each involving 5-s preparation, 15-s stimulation, and 25-s recovery in sequence. In this trial, two Peltier apparatuses were prepared. One was for the thermal stimulus, and the other for recovery. The water content of the paper was constant at 18.75 μ g/cm² (0.91 μ g/mm³). In each session, a stimulation temperature was selected from either 20°C, 25°C, 30°C, 35°C, or 40°C, which was applied through the wet paper. Five sessions for each temperature were performed in a randomized order. The temperature for the recovery was maintained at 30°C without filter paper on the Peltier apparatus. Before starting the trial, the participants placed their fingers on a Peltier apparatus maintained at 30°C for more than 3 min. During the 5-s preparation, the paper was placed on the Peltier apparatus, which was set at the desired temperature. The participants then placed their fingers on the apparatus for 15 s. In the last 5 s of the stimulation period, participants separately reported subjective thermal and wet sensations by marking their rating on a visual analog scale, which had a 15 cm line on which "very hot" or "very wet" was indicated

2.5 cm from the right end, and "very cold" or "dry" was indicated 2.5 cm from the left. The midpoint of the line indicating thermal sensation denoted "neither hot nor cold." The sensations were quantified as the length (in mm) from the "very cold" or "dry" point to the marked point (perceived rate of thermal and wet sensations, respectively). The sensations were quantified as the length in mm from the "very cold" or "dry" point to the marked point (perceived rate of thermal and wet sensations, respectively). The sensation were quantified as the length in mm from the "very cold" or "dry" point to the marked point (perceived rate of thermal and wet sensations, respectively). The sensation was expressed as a negative value if the marked point was left to the "very cold" or "dry" point. After the stimulation, the participants placed their finger on the Peltier apparatus for recovery after gently touching a dry towel. A researcher verified that participants felt "neither cold nor warm" and "not wet" at the end of each session.

We did not assess water loss in the wet filter paper at the time of measurement; however, the loss was less than 10% from the initial weight in the preliminary finding. The thermal gradient between the Peltier and the paper surfaces was less than 0.5°C.

5.2.4. Statistical analysis

The sample size was determined using G*Power 3.1.9.6 (Erdfelder et al., 2009; Faul et al., 2007). For the assessment of the wet sensation in Experiment 1, an effect size f of 0.25, the α error probability of 0.05, a group number of 1, and a power of 0.8 were determined, and a sample size of 24 was estimated. To assess the thermal and

wet sensations in Experiment 2, an effect size f of 0.25, the α error probability of 0.05, a group number of 1, and a power of 0.8 were determined, and a sample size of 25 was estimated. In Experiment 1, the ratio of feeling wet for each water content was calculated in each participant (i.e., number of participants experiencing wet sensation out of 5 sessions for each water content, %). The ratio was averaged for all participants (percentage of participants experiencing wet sensation for each water content). For the correlation analysis between temperature and wetness in Experiment 2, a correlation p of 0.25, the α error probability of 0.05, a power of 0.8, and a sample size of 29 were estimated. Therefore, we estimated the required number of participants was greater than 29 in the present study.

Friedman's test was conducted to compare the percentage of participants experiencing wet sensation among the six different water contents in Experiment 1 and the perceived rate of a thermal and wet sensation among the five different thermal stimuli in Experiment 2. Post-hoc tests were conducted using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test when a significant difference was observed. In Experiment 2, Spearman's rank correlation test was conducted to assess the relationship between the stimulating temperature and the percentage rate of thermal and wet sensations. Sex differences for the percentage of experiencing wet sensation (Experiment 1) and the perceived rate of thermal and wet sensation (Experiment 2) were tested using the Kruskal-Wallis test. The null hypothesis was rejected at P < 0.05. R was used for statistical analyses (Ihaka & Gentleman, 1996; R Core Team, 2021). Data are presented as the mean \pm SD.

5.3. Results

5.3.1. Experiment 1

Figure 7 illustrates the percentage rate of the wet sensation for the paper with water contents of 0.00, 3.75, 7.50, 11.25, 15.00 and 18.75 μ g/cm² (19.2 ± 21.1%, 39.1 ± 28.5%, 46.6 ± 26.6%, 68.1 ± 25.5%, 76.2 ± 27.7%, 79.2 ± 27.4%, respectively). The percentage rate of wet sensation was greater than that of 0.00 μ g/cm² at 3.75 μ g/cm² (P < 0.05). The percentage rates of 11.25, 15.00, and 18.75 μ g/cm² were significantly greater than those of 3.75 (P < 0.01) and 7.5 μ g/cm² (P < 0.005). However, there were no differences among the water contents of 11.25, 15.00, and 18.75 μ g/cm².

5.3.2. Experiment 2

Figure 8 shows the perceived rate of thermal sensation (A) and wet sensation at a given temperature on the finger pad (B). The rate of thermal sensation at T_{stim} of 25, 30, 35, and 40°C was greater than that at 20°C (P < 0.001; 11.4 \pm 10.7 mm at 20°C, 27.6 \pm 10.5 mm at 25°C, 47.6 \pm 7.8 mm at 30°C, 65.2 \pm 7.8 mm at 35°C, 78.7 \pm 8.3 mm at 40°C, respectively). In addition, there were significant differences between the rate of thermal sensation of T_{stim} at 25–40°C, 30–40°C, and 35–40°C (P < 0.001 each). The perceived rate of wet sensation at T_{stim} of 25°C, 30°C, 35°C, and 40°C was lower than that at T_{stim} of 20°C (P < 0.05). In addition, the rate at T_{stim} of 30°C, 35°C, and 40°C was lower than the value at T_{stim} of 25°C (P < 0.05 each; 72.6 ± 16.8 mm at 20°C, 45.6 ± 14.8 mm at 30°C, 45.0 ± 14.3 mm at 35°C, 48.0 ± 20.3 mm at 40°C, respectively). There were no significant differences in the rate of a wet sensation among those at the T_{stim} of 30°C, 35°C, and 40°C.

Figure 9 shows the relationship between the perceived rate of thermal sensation and wetness. Each datum denotes the average perceived rate of thermal and wet sensations for the session of each thermal stimulus (i.e., 20°C, 25°C, 30°C, 35°C, or 40°C) of each participant in Experiment 2. The data group for Fig. 9A collected from the perceived rating of thermal sensation shows less than 50 mm in the visual analog scale (i.e., feeling cold), those for Fig. 9B shows equal to or greater than 50 mm in the visual analog scale (i.e., feeling not cold nor warm or feeling warm or hot). A significant correlation was observed between perceived thermal sensation and wet sensation in the data group shown in Fig. 9A (Rho = -0.532, P < 0.001) but not in the group shown in Fig. 9B (Rho = -0.01, P = 0.938).

5.3.3. Sex difference

Although the sample size was insufficient to assess the influence of sex differences, no difference in the percentage of participants feeling a wet sensation on the wet paper was identified between male and female participants (P = 0.50; Experiment 1). Moreover, the influence of the stimulating temperature on wet sensation when touching the wet paper was not significantly different between male and female participants (P = 0.50; Experiment 2).

5.4. Discussion

This study investigated the mechanism involved in the sensation of wetness in the ventral tip of the index finger. In the first experiment involving a static touch of wet paper with six different water contents at 30°C, participants were asked to discriminate if the paper was wet. Participants could discriminate wetness more consistently as the water content increased. In the second experiment, stimulating the finger at six different temperatures and touching water-saturated paper induced different perceived rates of wetness. Stimulating temperatures lower than the conditioning temperature of 30°C (the level of normal skin temperature) induced a greater wet sensation. However, a stimulating temperature above the conditioning temperature did not correlate with a wet sensation.

Most studies investigating wet sensations have used clothing fabrics as wet

43

materials because the sensation is closely related to clothing comfort (Ackerley et al., 2012; Filingeri et al., 2014; Shibahara & Sato, 2016; Sukigara & Niwa, 1997; Yokura & Sukigara, 2010). For similar reasons, these studies selected the skin of the torso, arms, and legs to examine the sensation of wetness. In older studies, as well as more recent studies (Bentley, 1900; Filingeri et al., 2014; Merrick et al., 2021), factors associated with thermal and mechanical sensations are thought to play an essential role in the wet sensation. More significant differences in tactile (McGlone & Reilly, 2010) and thermal sensations (Gerrett et al., 2014; Ouzzahra et al., 2012) among body sites have been reported. Tactile sensation assessed by the two-point discrimination test indicated that the fingertip, lips, and tongue were the most sensitive body sites (Neuroanatomy through Clinical Cases, n.d.). Nakamura et al. (Nakamura et al., 2006) reported that change in the local skin temperature during the application of both cold and heat stimuli was the greatest in the extremities compared with other body sites. Therefore, regional differences in wet sensation (McGlone & Reilly, 2010; Sukigara & Niwa, 1997) may reflect tactile and thermal sensations, at least in part. Thus, we assessed the sensation of wetness in the fingertip, assuming that the area reflects the influence of thermal and mechanical sensations.

In both Experiments 1 and 2, we minimized the influence of mechanical

sensation in the following manner. First, the wet sensation was assessed during static touch maintained for 15 s. Second, the thin filter paper was used as the wet material, decreasing the friction between the skin and the paper. In addition, using thin filter paper, we added the desired volume of water with equal distribution. There was a slight temperature gradient between the paper's surface and the skin surface in each experimental session.

In Experiment 1, we assessed the sensation of wetness among papers with six different water saturation values. The Peltier apparatus and paper temperatures were maintained at 30°C throughout the sessions. Further, before starting the experiment, we verified that participants felt "neither cold nor warm" when touching the Peltier apparatus. The degree of evaporation might have varied between different water contents, and evaporation from the skin surface might have induced a cold sensation. This might have resulted in the difference in the percentage of participants feeling the wet sensation. However, the fingertip was kept dry after each stimulation. Therefore, we assumed that the influence associated with the cold sensation on the wet sensation was minimal in this experimental paradigm.

We assessed wet sensation from the filter papers with different water contents by evaluating the ratio of participants experiencing wet sensation at their left index

fingertips. Previous studies have evaluated the wet sensation for various materials with different water contents. In one procedure, the participants had to touch two objects of the same material with different water contents using their right and left hands separately and determine the water contents of the materials (Bergmann Tiest et al., 2012). The results suggest the difference in sensitivity of wet sensation between the two hands. We found differences in some participants in the present experimental condition. However, we did not find apparent differences between the dominant and non-dominant hands. Thus, we have no specific reason for using this study's left (non-dominant) index finger. Another procedure involved asking participants whether a wet sensation was felt when touching wet materials before the threshold water content was determined (Merrick et al., 2021). However, as shown in Experiment 1 (Fig. 7), touching wet paper with water content did not always induce a wet sensation, even in the same participant. The percentage of participants experiencing wet sensation increased with even a slight increase in water content; however, the ratio plateaued at the level of 11.25 μ g/cm² of water (68.1 \pm 25.5%, Fig. 7). Participants reported wet sensation even at the level of 0.00 μ g/cm² of water (complete dryness, 19.2 \pm 21.1%). Although the fingertip was dried with a dry towel at the end of each session, the influence of the previous session (i.e., touching wet paper) might have affected the results.

Interestingly, even at 18.75 μ g/cm² of water, the ratio did not reach 100% in all participants. In a study by Merrick et al. (Merrick et al., 2021) that investigated the static touch of diaper material, the threshold water content required to experience a wet sensation was found to be 14.58 μ l/cm² at 29°C. This study showed a much lower detection level of water content (3.75 μ l/cm²). Within a small range of water content (0-11.25 μ l/cm²), the level of discrimination was 3.75 μ l/cm² or less. This difference might reflect the water content of the contacting surface to the skin because the diaper material consisted of layers with different levels of water absorption.

Experiment 2 assessed the magnitudes of the thermal and wet sensations. The cut-off point for the maximum water content was determined based on the preliminary finding of the maximum level at which the filter paper could absorb water, and all participants could feel wetness. The percentage of participants experiencing wet sensation at 30°C plateaued in Experiment 1 (about 75%, Fig. 7). The influence of temperature on wet sensations can be categorized into two factors: direct temperature and the temperature change at the skin surface (Merrick et al., 2021). A temperature change is induced when we touch a material that is a different temperature or wet material from which the water has evaporated. Therefore, the wet sensation was assessed at 10–15 s after the finger was placed on the Peltier apparatus. We assumed

that the influence of temperature on wet sensation was assessed in this study. The surface temperature of the fingertip changed for approximately 5 s and the thermal sensation of cold increased with the reduction in the stimulating temperature (Fig. 8A). Notably, a thermal sensation of 50 mm in the visual analog scale (not cold or warm/hot point) was observed at stimulus temperature of 30°C, which was the conditioning temperature in the present study. In addition, when the stimulation temperature was below 30°C, the wet sensation decreased as the stimulation temperature increased. However, the wet sensation reached a plateau at a stimulation temperature above 30°C. These results suggest that a thermal stimulus less than a conditioning temperature of 30°C is a determining factor of the magnitude of wet sensation, which remains consistent with the previous literature (Filingeri et al., 2014; Merrick et al., 2021). On the contrary, a stimulus above 30°C did not correlate with wet sensation.

We wondered how thermal stimuli less than the level of conditioning temperature (i.e., the level less than the normal skin temperature of the index finger) would increase the sensation of wetness. One possible mechanism is the influence of temperature per se, which stimulates thermal receptors on sensory $A\partial$ and C fibers, such as TRPM8 channels (Venkatachalam & Montell, 2007). Another reason is the involvement of thermal sensations evoked in the brain, such as in the primary and secondary sensory cortex and insula (Aizawa et al., 2019). Therefore, we analyzed the relationship between thermal sensation and wet sensation (Fig. 8). Although we plotted every data point obtained from all the participants, we found interesting results. When the thermal sensation estimated with the visual analog scale was < 50 mm (indicating "cold sensation"), there was a strong negative correlation (P<0.001) between the thermal sensation and wet sensation (Fig. 8A). However, no significant correlation was observed in the data when the thermal sensation estimated with the visual analog scale was \geq 50 mm (Fig. 8B). These results suggest that cold sensation increases the sensation of wetness in the brain as previously reported (Raccuglia et al., 2018). However, how wet and hot sensations coexist when mechanical sensation is reduced remains unclear. To clarify the influence of thermal sensation, we need a quantitative assessment of thermal sensation using functional magnetic resonance imaging and electroencephalography in the future. Moreover, the reason for intra- and interindividual differences in wet sensation, as observed in this and other studies, may reflect that wet sensation is generated by subjective feelings such as thermal feeling in the brain.

5.5. Conclusion

49

We assessed the wet sensation of thin filter paper when the water content and temperature were modulated, and the mechanical sensation was minimized. We found a smaller threshold water content and discrimination level for wet sensations when the temperature of the paper was maintained at 30°C. We speculate that wetness can be felt even when thermal and mechanical stimuli to the skin are limited. The effect of temperature on wet sensation was limited to < 30°C. Moreover, we speculate that the thermal sensation of the skin plays a crucial role in generating a wet sensation. While cold sensations may play an essential role in this mechanism, warm sensations may have no influence. Further studies are required to investigate these theories further.

Chapter SIX

6. General Discussion and Conclusion

6.1. General Discussion

The study included in the dissertation investigated the factors contributing to humans' humid and wet sensations. The new findings add to previous studies on the relationship between wet and thermal sensations (especially warm sensations). Study 1 examined the impact of facemasks on humid sensation, thermal sensation, and thermoregulation. Study 2 focused on the effects of mechanical and thermal stimuli on wet sensations.

In Study 1 (Chapter Four), it is noteworthy that there was no change in either core body or skin temperature. According to the findings, Study 1's increased local facial humidity was the cause of the expansion of humidity and temperature sensation on the face and the entire body. A previous study has suggested that TRPM8, a thermoreceptor molecule, is abundant in the nasal mucosal epithelium and is involved in regulating mucus production (S.-C. Liu et al., 2017). The posterior nasal cavity temperature is approximately 34°C regardless of the inspiratory air temperature. The anterior nasal cavity may have a heating function to maintain this temperature (Keck et al., 2000). As changes in relative humidity significantly influence temperature changes

in the mucosa, this property is expected to play a role in the function of the nasal cavity as a humidity sensor. The studies also indicate that the nasal cavity is involved in the humidity-sensing function.

Study 2 (Chapter Five) demonstrated that subjects could sense differences in minute amounts of water ($3.75 \,\mu$ l/cm²) at their fingertips. According to a previous study (Merrick et al., 2021), the stimulus for wetness is perceived at a higher threshold than the small amount generated by the current result. At the fingertips, the results suggest that it is possible to distinguish static wet stimuli using filter paper finely. Furthermore, the results suggest that the wet sensation is enhanced by a cold sensation but not affected by a warm sensation (Figure 9A, B). These results suggest that wet sensation is not a simple effect of temperature but is expected to have an independent relationship with cold sensation. The idea is consistent with previous studies (Filingeri et al., 2014; Merrick et al., 2021) proving that cold stimuli enhance the wet sensation.

The increase in relative humidity of the inhaled air may be the main factor in the mask-induced rise in humid sensation in Study 1. Slight differences in water content are also perceptible, as suggested in Study 2. The amount of water content in the mask increased due to sweating, which may have increased the wet sensation on the face. However, the skin temperature and thermal comfort on the face did not change,

52

suggesting that the elevation in humid sensation was due to an increase in the intake air's relative humidity rather than the mask's wetness.

The following are possible mechanisms by which an increase in the relative humidity of the inhaled air causes the formation of the humid sensation. 1) As the relative humidity of inhalation increases, the water vapor pressure difference between the nasal epithelium and air decreases. 2) Water evaporation from the nasal cavity epithelium decreases, resulting in a reduction in temperature change. 3) This decrease in temperature change is sensed as a humid sensation. Study 2 suggests that cold sensation enhances wet sensation (Figure 9). Fillingeri *et al.* also has suggested that wet sensation is enhanced by evaporation (Filingeri et al., 2014). In Study 1, the change in cold sensation associated with evaporation was perceived as a change in wetness in the nasal cavity, which may play an essential role in sensing the humidity of the environment.

The results of Studies 1 and 2 suggest that TRPM8, a cold-sensing receptor molecule, may be an essential factor in the perception of wetness. Future studies should explore the detailed mechanisms underlying the involvement of cold sensation in wet sensation and clarify the neural circuits, neural substrates, and central regions responsible for wet and humid sensations.

6.2. Conclusion

In the study, we investigated the mechanisms underlying wet and humid sensation formation. Here we conclude the following about the mechanisms of humid and wet sensations.

i) An increase in local humidity on the face enhances the thermal and humid sensations on the face. It was concluded that the change in local humidity in the nasal cavity caused by respiration changed the thermal sensation, which in turn caused an increase in the humid sensation.

ii) The wet sensation is caused by mechanical stimuli independent of thermal sensation, and minute changes in water content are perceived. Furthermore, a wet sensation is enhanced by an increase in cold sensation, whereas a warm sensation does not affect the magnitude of the wet sensation.

7. Acknowledgements

I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude to Dr. Kei Nagashima, my supervisor, for providing me with this opportunity as a Ph.D. course student in his laboratory. I am deeply thankful to Dr. Rieko Osu, Dr. Keiko Momose, Dr. Taichi Hara, Dr. Shuri Marui, Dr. Yuta Masuda, and for their helpful guidance and support. Finally, I wish to thank the members of the laboratory and the participants in the experiments.

8. Figure legends

Figure 1. Heart rates (HR) during the 30-min exercise in the control and mask trials. Values are presented as means \pm SD. \dagger , Significant difference from the baseline value in the control trial, P < 0.001. §, Significant difference from the baseline value in the mask trial, P < 0.001.

Figure 2. Rectal temperature, ear canal temperature, and mean skin temperature in the control and mask trials (T_{rec} , A; T_{ear} , B; and mean T_{skin} , C; respectively). Values are presented as means \pm SD. †, Significant difference from the baseline value in the control trial, P < 0.05. §, Significant difference from the baseline value in the mask trial, P < 0.05.

Figure 3. Skin temperature and relative humidity of the face (T_{face} , A; and RH_{face} , B; respectively) in the control and mask trials.

Values are presented as means \pm SD. *, Significant difference between the control and mask trials, P<0.05. †, Significant difference from the baseline value in the control trial, P<0.05. §, Significant difference from the baseline value in the mask trial, P<0.05.

Figure 4. Thermal and humidity sensation and thermal discomfort of the face (A, B and C, respectively) and whole body (D, E and F, respectively) in the control and mask trials.

Values are presented as means \pm SE. †, Significant difference from the baseline value in the control trial, P < 0.05. §, Significant difference from the baseline value in the mask trial, P < 0.05.

Figure 5. Fatigue (A) and thirst (B) in the control and mask trials.

Values are presented as means \pm SE. †, Significant difference from the baseline value in the control trial, P < 0.05. §, Significant difference from the baseline value in the mask trial, P < 0.05.

Figure 6. Thirty and 25 sessions were performed in Experiments 1 and 2, respectively. Each session consisted of a 5-s preparation period (placement of the paper on the Peltier apparatus), 15-s temperature stimulation period, and 25-s recovery period. In Experiment 1, the Peltier apparatus was maintained at 30°C throughout. In Experiment 2, the Peltier apparatus was maintained at 30°C during preparation and recovery. Figure 7. Percentage of participants experiencing wet sensation in the index finger when touching paper saturated by six different water contents

Water content is denoted in both per area and volume (value in parenthesis) of the filter paper. Values are presented as mean \pm SD. *, Significant difference from the value of water content of 0 µg/cm², P < 0.05; †, 3.75 µg/cm², P < 0.05; and ‡, 7.50 µg/cm², P < 0.05.

Figure 8. Perceived rate of thermal and wet sensation of the index finger when touching paper at five different temperatures

Values are presented as mean ± SD. *, Significant difference from stimulation at 20°C; †, 25°C, P < 0.05; ‡, 30°C, P < 0.05; §, 35°C, respectively.

Figure 9. Relationship between the perceived rate of thermal sensation and wet sensation

Each data point denotes the average perceived rate of thermal and wet sensations for either thermal stimulus (i.e., 20, 25, 30, 35, or 40°C) for each participant in Experiment 2. The relationship was separately illustrated for the data in which participants reported thermal sensations of < 50 mm on the visual analog scale (i.e., cold sensation; A) and \geq 50 mm (i.e., nothing or warm sensation; B). The correlation coefficient (Rho) and P-value are shown. Significance was observed in the data group in which thermal sensation was < 50 mm on the visual analog scale (Rho = -0.532, P < 0.001) but not in the group in which thermal sensation was \geq 50 mm on the visual analog scale (Rho = -0.001) but not in 0.01, P = 0.938).

9. References

Ackerley, R., Olausson, H., Wessberg, J., & McGlone, F. (2012). Wetness perception across body sites. *Neuroscience Letters*, *522*(1), 73–77.

https://doi.org/10.1016/J.NEULET.2012.06.020

ACSM Guidelines for Heat and Humidity. (n.d.). Retrieved March 29, 2021, from http://www.rrm.com/Newsarchives/archive11/11heat.htm

AINSWORTH, B. E., HASKELL, W. L., WHITT, M. C., IRWIN, M. L., SWARTZ, A. M., STRATH, S. J., O'BRIEN, W. L., BASSETT, D. R. J., SCHMITZ, K. H., EMPLAINCOURT, P. O., JACOBS, D. R. J., & LEON, A. S. (2000).
Compendium of Physical Activities: An update of activity cod... : Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, *32*(9), S498–S516.

- Aizawa, Y., Harada, T., Nakata, H., Tsunakawa, M., Sadato, N., & Nagashima, K.
 (2019). Assessment of brain mechanisms involved in the processes of thermal sensation, pleasantness/unpleasantness, and evaluation. *IBRO Reports*, *6*, 54–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibror.2019.01.003
- Andersen, I., Lundquist, G. R., & Proctor, D. F. (1973). Human perception of humidity under four controlled conditions. *Archives of Environmental Health*, *26*(1),

22-27. https://doi.org/10.1080/00039896.1973.10666213

- Armada-da-Silva, P. A. S., Woods, J., & Jones, D. A. (2004). The effect of passive heating and face cooling on perceived exertion during exercise in the heat. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, *91*(5–6), 563–571. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-003-1006-0
- Armstrong, L. E., Casa, D. J., Millard-Stafford, M., Moran, D. S., Pyne, S. W., & Roberts, W. O. (2007). Exertional Heat Illness during Training and Competition. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, *39*(3), 556. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31802fa199
- Asayama, M. (2009). *Guideline for the Prevention of Heat Disorder in Japan*. Global Environmental Research.
 - https://www.researchgate.net/publication/268382409_Guideline_for_the_Prev ention_of_Heat_Disorder_in_Japan
- Aujard, F., Séguy, M., Terrien, J., Botalla, R., Blanc, S., & Perret, M. (2006).
 Behavioral thermoregulation in a non human primate: Effects of age and photoperiod on temperature selection. *Experimental Gerontology*, *41*(8), 784–792. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2006.06.001
- Barreca, A. I., & Shimshack, J. P. (2012). Absolute Humidity, Temperature, and

Influenza Mortality: 30 Years of County-Level Evidence from the United States. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *176*(suppl_7), S114–S122. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kws259

- Bentley, I. M. (1900). The synthetic experiment. *The American Journal of Psychology*, 11(3), 405–425. https://doi.org/10.2307/1412750
- Bergmann Tiest, W. M., Kosters, N. D., Kappers, A. M. L., & Daanen, H. A. M. (2012). Haptic perception of wetness. *Acta Psychologica*, 141(2), 159–163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actpsy.2012.07.014
- Berry, E. (1914). Relative Humidity of Expired Air. *American Physical Education Review*, 19(6), 452–454. https://doi.org/10.1080/23267224.1914.10651422
- Bilgili, M., Şahin, B., Şimşek, E., Özbek, A., & Yaşar, A. (2019). Heat Loss and Exergy Flow through Respiration of the Human Body under Different Meteorological Conditions. *European Mechanical Science*, 3(2), 45–51. https://doi.org/10.26701/ems.531702
- Bouchama, A., & Knochel, J. P. (2002). Heat Stroke. New England Journal of Medicine, 346(25), 1978–1988. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra011089
- Buonocore, C., De Vecchi, R., Scalco, V., & Lamberts, R. (2018). Influence of relative air humidity and movement on human thermal perception in classrooms in a

hot and humid climate. *Building and Environment*, *146*, 98–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2018.09.036

- Candas, V., Libert, J. P., & Vogt, J. J. (1979). Human skin wettedness and evaporative efficiency of sweating. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 46(3), 522–528. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1979.46.3.522
- Chen, C.-P., Hwang, R.-L., Chang, S.-Y., & Lu, Y.-T. (2011). Effects of temperature steps on human skin physiology and thermal sensation response. *Building and Environment*, 46(11), 2387–2397.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2011.05.021

- Cheng, V. C. C., Wong, S. C., Chuang, V. W. M., So, S. Y. C., Chen, J. H. K., Sridhar,
 S., To, K. K. W., Chan, J. F. W., Hung, I. F. N., Ho, P. L., & Yuen, K. Y.
 (2020). The role of community-wide wearing of face mask for control of
 coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) epidemic due to SARS-CoV-2. *Journal of Infection*, 81(1), 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2020.04.024
- Choi, J.-H., & Loftness, V. (2012). Investigation of human body skin temperatures as a bio-signal to indicate overall thermal sensations. *Building and Environment*, 58, 258–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2012.07.003

Chua, M. H., Cheng, W., Goh, S. S., Kong, J., Li, B., Lim, J. Y. C., Mao, L., Wang, S.,

Xue, K., Yang, L., Ye, E., Zhang, K., Cheong, W. C. D., Tan, B. H., Li, Z.,
Tan, B. H., & Loh, X. J. (2020). Face Masks in the New COVID-19 Normal:
Materials, Testing, and Perspectives. *Research*, 2020, 1–40.
https://doi.org/10.34133/2020/7286735

- Cosma, A. C., & Simha, R. (2018). Thermal comfort modeling in transient conditions using real-time local body temperature extraction with a thermographic camera. *Building and Environment*, 143, 36–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2018.06.052
- Cotter, J. D., & Taylor, N. A. S. (2005). The distribution of cutaneous sudomotor and alliesthesial thermosensitivity in mildly heat-stressed humans: An open-loop approach. *The Journal of Physiology*, 565(1), 335–345. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2004.081562
- Courtney, J. M., & Bax, A. (2021). Hydrating the Respiratory Tract: An Alternative Explanation Why Masks Lower Severity of COVID-19. *Biophysical Journal*, *120*(6), 994–1000. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpj.2021.02.002
- Ekelund, L. G. (1966). Circulatory and Respiratory Adaptation during Prolonged
 Exercise in the Supine Position. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 68(3–4),
 382–396. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-1716.1966.tb03439.x

- Erdfelder, E., FAul, F., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, *41*(4), 1149–1160. https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- Face Masks, Including Surgical Masks, and Respirators for COVID-19 | FDA. (n.d.). Retrieved March 29, 2021, from https://www.fda.gov/medicaldevices/coronavirus-covid-19-and-medical-devices/face-masks-including-

surgical-masks-and-respirators-covid-19

- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A.-G., & Buchner, A. (2007). G*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior Research Methods*, 39(2), 175–191. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03193146
- Fikenzer, S., Uhe, T., Lavall, D., Rudolph, U., Falz, R., Busse, M., Hepp, P., & Laufs,
 U. (2020a). Effects of surgical and FFP2/N95 face masks on cardiopulmonary
 exercise capacity. *Clinical Research in Cardiology*, *109*(12), 1522–1530.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00392-020-01704-y
- Fikenzer, S., Uhe, T., Lavall, D., Rudolph, U., Falz, R., Busse, M., Hepp, P., & Laufs,
 U. (2020b). Effects of surgical and FFP2/N95 face masks on cardiopulmonary
 exercise capacity. *Clinical Research in Cardiology*, *109*(12), 1522–1530.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00392-020-01704-y

- Filingeri, D., Fournet, D., Hodder, S., & Havenith, G. (2014). Why wet feels wet? A neurophysiological model of human cutaneous wetness sensitivity. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *112*(6), 1457–1469. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00120.2014
- Filingeri, D., Fournet, D., Hodder, S., & Havenith, G. (2015). Tactile cues significantly modulate the perception of sweat-induced skin wetness independently of the level of physical skin wetness. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *113*(10), 3462– 3473. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00141.2015
- Filingeri, D., & Havenith, G. (2015). Human skin wetness perception: Psychophysical and neurophysiological bases. *Temperature*, 2(1), 86–104. https://doi.org/10.1080/23328940.2015.1008878
- Filingeri, D., Redortier, B., Hodder, S., & Havenith, G. (2013). The role of decreasing contact temperatures and skin cooling in the perception of skin wetness. *Neuroscience Letters*, 551, 65–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2013.07.015
- Filingeri, D., Redortier, B., Hodder, S., & Havenith, G. (2015). Warm temperature stimulus suppresses the perception of skin wetness during initial contact with a wet surface. *Skin Research and Technology*, *21*(1), 9–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/srt.12148

- Flockerzi, V., & Nilius, B. (Eds.). (2007). Transient Receptor Potential (TRP) Channels (Vol. 179). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-34891-7
- Frank, S. M., Raja, S. N., Bulcao, C. F., & Goldstein, D. S. (1999). Relative contribution of core and cutaneous temperatures to thermal comfort and autonomic responses in humans. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 86(5), 1588– 1593. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1999.86.5.1588
- Gerrett, N., Ouzzahra, Y., Coleby, S., Hobbs, S., Redortier, B., Voelcker, T., &
 Havenith, G. (2014). Thermal sensitivity to warmth during rest and exercise:
 A sex comparison. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, *114*(7), 1451–1462. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-014-2875-0
- Heat Illness Prevention Information provided by MoE. (n.d.). Retrieved May 14, 2021, from https://www.wbgt.env.go.jp/en/
- Ihaka, R., & Gentleman, R. (1996). R: A Language for Data Analysis and Graphics. Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics, 5(3), 299–314. https://doi.org/10.1080/10618600.1996.10474713
- Japan Meteorological Agency. (n.d.). Retrieved May 14, 2021, from

https://www.jma.go.jp/jma/indexe.html

Ji, W., Cao, B., Geng, Y., Zhu, Y., & Lin, B. (2017). Study on human skin temperature and thermal evaluation in step change conditions: From non-neutrality to neutrality. *Energy and Buildings*, 156, 29–39.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2017.09.037

- Jing Feng, Z., & Teruko, T. (2014). A Basic Stidy on the Effects of Ambient Air Temperature and Humidity on the Heat Stress of Human Body. 繊維製品消 費科学, 55(10), 756–765. https://doi.org/10.11419/senshoshi.55.10_756
- Jing, S., Li, B., Tan, M., & Liu, H. (2013). Impact of Relative Humidity on Thermal Comfort in a Warm Environment. *Indoor and Built Environment*, 22(4), 598– 607. https://doi.org/10.1177/1420326X12447614
- Kanosue, K., Yanase-Fujiwara, M., & Hosono, T. (1994). Hypothalamic network for thermoregulatory vasomotor control. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 267(1), R283–R288. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.1994.267.1.R283
- Kato, I., Masuda, Y., & Nagashima, K. (2021). Surgical masks do not increase the risk of heat stroke during mild exercise in hot and humid environment. *Industrial Health*, 59(5), 325–333. https://doi.org/10.2486/INDHEALTH.2021-0072
- Keck, T., Leiacker, R., Riechelmann, H., & Rettinger, G. (2000). Temperature Profile in
the Nasal Cavity. The Laryngoscope, 110(4), 651-654.

https://doi.org/10.1097/00005537-200004000-00021

- Kobayashi, S. (1986). Warm- and cold-sensitive neurons inactive at normal core temperature in rat hypothalamic slices. *Brain Research*, 362(1), 132–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(86)91406-X
- Kolka, M. A., Kesick, C. M., Levine, L., McBride, S. A., & Stephenson, L. A. (1998). Thermal Comfort and Thermal Sensation During Exposure to Hot, Hot-Humid and Thermoneutral Environments. ARMY RESEARCH INST OF ENVIRONMENTAL MEDICINE NATICK MA.

https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA394922

- Lawrence, R. B., Duling, M. G., Calvert, C. A., & Coffey, C. C. (2006). Comparison of Performance of Three Different Types of Respiratory Protection Devices. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene*, 3(9), 465–474.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15459620600829211
- Leung, N. H. L., Chu, D. K. W., Shiu, E. Y. C., Chan, K. H., McDevitt, J. J., Hau, B. J.
 P., Yen, H. L., Li, Y., Ip, D. K. M., Peiris, J. S. M., Seto, W. H., Leung, G. M.,
 Milton, D. K., & Cowling, B. J. (2020). Respiratory virus shedding in exhaled
 breath and efficacy of face masks. *Nature Medicine*, *26*(5), 676–680.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0843-2

Libert, J., Vogt, J., Candas, V., & Hoeft, A. (1976). Influence of hydrothermal ambient conditions on sweat evaporation efficiency. *Journal de Physiologie*. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/%5BInfluence-of-hydrothermalambient-conditions-on-Libert-

Vogt/42dfc818a62683a2414b52b9d126e8015bbb092d

- Liu, L., Li, Y., Wang, R., Yin, C., Dong, Q., Hing, H., Kim, C., & Welsh, M. J. (2007). Drosophila hygrosensation requires the TRP channels water witch and nanchung. *Nature*, 450(7167), Article 7167. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06223
- Liu, S.-C., Lu, H.-H., Fan, H.-C., Wang, H.-W., Chen, H.-K., Lee, F.-P., Yu, C.-J., & Chu, Y.-H. (2017). The identification of the TRPM8 channel on primary culture of human nasal epithelial cells and its response to cooling. *Medicine*, 96(31), e7640. https://doi.org/ ∽ d
- Liu, Y., Wang, L., Liu, J., & Di, Y. (2013). A study of human skin and surface temperatures in stable and unstable thermal environments. *Journal of Thermal Biology*, 38(7), 440–448. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2013.06.006

McGlone, F., & Reilly, D. (2010). The cutaneous sensory system. Neuroscience &

Biobehavioral Reviews, 34(2), 148–159.

020 F0010.JPEG

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2009.08.004

Merrick, C., Rosati, R., & Filingeri, D. (2021). Skin wetness detection thresholds and wetness magnitude estimations of the human index fingerpad and their modulation by moisture temperature. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *125*(5), 1987–1999.
https://doi.org/10.1152/JN.00538.2020/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/JN.00538.2

Ministry of Health, L. and W. (n.d.). Fiscal Year 2020 Heatstroke prevention actions.

- Miyake, Y., Aruga, T., Inoue, K., Okudera, H., Kitahara, T., Shimazaki, S., Tsuruta, R., & Yokota, H. (2010). Characteristics of heatstroke patients in Japan;
 Heatstroke STUDY2008. *Nihon Kyukyu Igakukai Zasshi*, *21*(5), 230–244.
 https://doi.org/10.3893/jjaam.21.230
- Montell, C. (2008). TRP Channels: It's Not the Heat, It's the Humidity. *Current Biology*, *18*(3), R123–R126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.001
- Morris, N. B., Piil, J. F., Christiansen, L., Flouris, A. D., & Nybo, L. (2020). Prolonged facemask use in the heat worsens dyspnea without compromising motorcognitive performance. *Temperature*, 1–6.

https://doi.org/10.1080/23328940.2020.1826840

- Nadel, E. R., & Stolwijk, J. A. (1973). Effect of skin wettedness on sweat gland response. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 35(5), 689–694. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1973.35.5.689
- Nagashima, K., Tokizawa, K., & Marui, S. (2018). Chapter 15—Thermal comfort. In A.
 A. Romanovsky (Ed.), *Handbook of Clinical Neurology* (Vol. 156, pp. 249–260). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-63912-7.00015-1
- Nakamura, M., Esaki, H., Yoda, T., Yasuhara, S., Kobayashi, A., Konishi, A., Osawa, N., Nagashima, K., Crawshaw, L. I., & Kanosue, K. (2006). A New System for the Analysis of Thermal Judgments: Multipoint Measurements of Skin Temperatures and Temperature-Related Sensations and Their Joint Visualization. *The Journal of Physiological Sciences*, *56*(6), 459–464. https://doi.org/10.2170/physiolsci.TN009306
- Nakamura, M., Yoda, T., Crawshaw, L. I., Yasuhara, S., Saito, Y., Kasuga, M.,
 Nagashima, K., & Kanosue, K. (2008). Regional differences in temperature sensation and thermal comfort in humans. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, *105*(6), 1897–1906. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.90466.2008

Nakayama, T., Eisenman, J. S., & Hardy, J. D. (1961). Single Unit Activity of Anterior

Hypothalamus during Local Heating. *Science*, *134*(3478), 560–561. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.134.3478.560

- Neuroanatomy through Clinical Cases. (n.d.). Retrieved September 7, 2022, from https://studentvip.com.au/books/9780878930609
- Nielsen, R., Gwosdow, A. R., Berglund, L. G., & Dubois, A. B. (1987). The Effect of Temperature and Humidity Levels in a Protective Mask on User Acceptability During Exercise. *American Industrial Hygiene Association Journal*, 48(7), 639–645. https://doi.org/10.1080/15298668791385336
- Ouzzahra, Y., Havenith, G., & Redortier, B. (2012). Regional distribution of thermal sensitivity to cold at rest and during mild exercise in males. *Journal of Thermal Biology*, *37*(7), 517–523.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2012.06.003

- Padulo, J., Annino, G., Migliaccio, G. M., D'Ottavio, S., & Tihanyi, J. (2012).
 Kinematics of running at different slopes and speeds. *Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research*, 26(5), 1331–1339.
 https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.0b013e318231aafa
- PARSONS, K. (2006). Heat Stress Standard ISO 7243 and its Global Application. *Industrial Health*, 44(3), 368–379. https://doi.org/10.2486/indhealth.44.368

Peçanha, T., Forjaz, C. L. M., & Low, D. A. (2017). Additive effects of heating and exercise on baroreflex control of heart rate in healthy males. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 123(6), 1555–1562.

https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00502.2017

Point of heat exhaustion prevention behavior in "new lifestyle." (2020). Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare.

R Core Team. (2019). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.

R Core Team. (2021). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.

Raccuglia, M., Pistak, K., Heyde, C., Qu, J., Mao, N., Hodder, S., & Havenith, G.

(2018). Human wetness perception of fabrics under dynamic skin contact.

Textile Research Journal, 88(19), 2155–2168.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0040517517716905

RAMANATHAN, N. L. (1964). A NEW WEIGHTING SYSTEM FOR MEAN SURFACE TEMPERATURE OF THE HUMAN BODY. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, *19*, 531–533. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1964.19.3.531

Roberge, R. J., Bayer, E., Powell, J. B., Coca, A., Roberge, M. R., & Benson, S. M.
(2010). Effect of Exhaled Moisture on Breathing Resistance of N95 Filtering
Facepiece Respirators. *The Annals of Occupational Hygiene*, *54*(6), 671–677.

https://doi.org/10.1093/annhyg/meq042

- Roberge, R. J., Kim, J.-H., & Benson, S. M. (2012). Absence of consequential changes in physiological, thermal and subjective responses from wearing a surgical mask. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology*, 181(1), 29–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resp.2012.01.010
- Scarano, A., Inchingolo, F., & Lorusso, F. (2020). Facial Skin Temperature and
 Discomfort When Wearing Protective Face Masks: Thermal Infrared Imaging
 Evaluation and Hands Moving the Mask. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(13), 4624.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17134624
- Schepers, R. J., & Ringkamp, M. (2010). Thermoreceptors and thermosensitive afferents. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 34(2), 177–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2009.10.003
- Schlader, Z. J., Prange, H. D., Mickleborough, T. D., & Stager, J. M. (2009).
 Characteristics of the control of human thermoregulatory behavior. *Physiology* & *Behavior*, 98(5), 557–562. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2009.09.002
- Schlader, Z. J., Simmons, S. E., Stannard, S. R., & Mündel, T. (2011). The independent roles of temperature and thermal perception in the control of human

thermoregulatory behavior. *Physiology and Behavior*, *103*(2), 217–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2011.02.002

- Schlader, Z. J., Stannard, S. R., & Mündel, T. (2010). Human thermoregulatory behavior during rest and exercise—A prospective review. *Physiology & Behavior*, 99(3), 269–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2009.12.003
- Shaw, K., Butcher, S., Ko, J., Zello, G. A., & Chilibeck, P. D. (2020). Wearing of Cloth or Disposable Surgical Face Masks has no Effect on Vigorous Exercise
 Performance in Healthy Individuals. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(21), Article 21.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17218110

Shibahara, M., & Sato, K. (2016). Illusion of Wet Sensation by Controlling

Temperature and Softness of Dry Cloth. In F. Bello, H. Kajimoto, & Y. Visell (Eds.), *Haptics: Perception, Devices, Control, and Applications* (pp. 371–379). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-42321-0_34

Sukigara, S., & Niwa, M. (1997). Analysis of "wet" sensation for lingerie fabrics. International Journal of Clothing Science and Technology, 9(3), 214–219. https://doi.org/10.1108/09556229710168342

- Sund-Levander, M., Forsberg, C., & Wahren, L. K. (2002). Normal oral, rectal, tympanic and axillary body temperature in adult men and women: A systematic literature review. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 16(2), 122–128. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1471-6712.2002.00069.x
- Tamura, T., & Koshiba, T. (1995). Humidity Sensation of Human Body Part I General Humidity Sensation. Journal of the Japan Research Association for Textile End-Uses, 36(1), 125–131. https://doi.org/10.11419/senshoshi1960.36.125
- Tan, C. L., Cooke, E. K., Leib, D. E., Lin, Y.-C., Daly, G. E., Zimmerman, C. A., & Knight, Z. A. (2016). Warm-Sensitive Neurons that Control Body Temperature. *Cell*, 167(1), 47-59.e15.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.08.028

Thom, E. C. (1959). The Discomfort Index.

Https://Doi.Org/10.1080/00431672.1959.9926960, 12(2), 57–61.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00431672.1959.9926960

Tokizawa, K., Sawada, S., Oka, T., Yasuda, A., Tai, T., Ida, H., & Nakayama, K.

(2014). Fan-precooling effect on heat strain while wearing protective clothing. *International Journal of Biometeorology*, 58(9), 1919–1925.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s00484-014-0794-8

- Tsutsumi, H., Tanabe, S., Harigaya, J., Iguchi, Y., & Nakamura, G. (2007). Effect of humidity on human comfort and productivity after step changes from warm and humid environment. *Building and Environment*, 42(12), 4034–4042. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2006.06.037
- Typolt, O., & Filingeri, D. (2020). Evidence for the involvement of peripheral coldsensitive TRPM8 channels in human cutaneous hygrosensation. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 318(3), R579–R589. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00332.2019
- Ugursal, A. (2010). Thermal comfort under transient metabolic and dynamic localized airflow conditions combined with neutral and warm ambient temperatures. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Thermal-comfort-under-transientmetabolic-and-with-Ugursal/79606451a2ec35e1e73cb954cf520bbf77ec385c
- Uğursal, A., & Culp, C. H. (2013). The effect of temperature, metabolic rate and dynamic localized airflow on thermal comfort. *Applied Energy*, *111*, 64–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.04.014
- Vargas, N. T., Chapman, C. L., Ji, W., Johnson, B. D., Gathercole, R., & Schlader, Z. J. (2020a). Increased skin wetness independently augments cool-seeking behaviour during passive heat stress. *The Journal of Physiology*, 598(13),

2775–2790. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP279537

- Vargas, N. T., Chapman, C. L., Ji, W., Johnson, B. D., Gathercole, R., & Schlader, Z. J. (2020b). Increased skin wetness independently augments cool-seeking behaviour during passive heat stress. *The Journal of Physiology*, *598*(13), 2775–2790. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP279537
- Vargas, N. T., Chapman, C. L., Johnson, B. D., Gathercole, R., & Schlader, Z. J.
 (2018). Skin wettedness is an important contributor to thermal behavior during exercise and recovery. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, *315*(5), R925–R933.
 https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00178.2018
- Vargas, N. T., Slyer, J., Chapman, C. L., Johnson, B. D., Temple, J. L., Mietlicki-Baase,
 E. G., & Schlader, Z. J. (2018). The motivation to behaviorally thermoregulate
 during passive heat exposure in humans is dependent on the magnitude of
 increases in skin temperature. *Physiology & Behavior*, *194*, 545–551.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2018.07.009
- Venkatachalam, K., & Montell, C. (2007). TRP Channels. Annual Review of Biochemistry, 76, 387–417.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.75.103004.142819

- Webb, P. (1992). Temperatures of skin, subcutaneous tissue, muscle and core in resting men in cold, comfortable and hot conditions. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology 1992 64:5*, *64*(5), 471–476.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00625070
- White, M. D., & Cabanac, M. (1995). Respiratory heat loss and core temperatures during submaximal exercise. *Journal of Thermal Biology*, 20(6), 489–496. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4565(95)00011-K
- Wingo, J. E., Ganio, M. S., & Cureton, K. J. (2012). Cardiovascular drift during heat stress: Implications for exercise prescription. *Exercise and Sport Sciences Reviews*, 40(2), 88–94. https://doi.org/10.1097/JES.0b013e31824c43af
- Wllleke, K. (1993). Aerrosol penetration and leakage characteristics of masks used in the health care industry. 21(4), 167–173.
- Yamakawa, M., & Isaji, S. (1987). Factors Affecting the Clamminess. *Journal of the Textile Machinery Society of Japan*, 33(1), 9–15.

https://doi.org/10.4188/jte1955.33.9

Yokura, H., & Sukigara, S. (2010). Evaluation of the Wetness of Pantiliners. *Textile Research Journal*, 80(16), 1643–1647. https://doi.org/10.1177/0040517510365955 Zhang, J. F., & Tamura, T. (2014). A Basic Study on the Effects of Ambient Air

Temperature and Humidity on the Heat Stress of Human Body. *Journal of the Japan Research Association for Textile End-Uses*, *55*(10), 756–765.

https://doi.org/10.11419/senshoshi.55.10_756



Figure 1



Figure 2



Figure 3





Figure 5



Figure 6



Water content [µg/cm² (µg/mm³)]

Figure 7



